
	



Guidelines on Teaching and Learning Observation

Agreed at LNCT – 6 June 2017
1.0 Observations take place on an on-going basis for teachers; they vary in their degree of formality from the high-stakes observations that student teachers undergo, to working collaboratively with a colleague and discussing the learning together afterwards. 
2.0 We have a number of observation-types all leading to strong professional learning for teachers.

(1) - Informal observations 
Teachers can ask a colleague to pop in for a few minutes to see a particular activity, approach or learning episode. The conversation afterwards would typically be around interesting features of the practice and how effective it seems. This can also arise when colleagues are simply passing through and happen to see interesting learning; a learning conversation often arises spontaneously. We don’t need any particular professional guidelines for these observations beyond an expectation of professional courtesy and sensitivity.

(2) - Peer observation programmes 
This is the kind of observation that happens when the school has a programme of mutual class visits to encourage learning and sharing of practice. One example of this would be when the school engages in a programme of “Learning Rounds”. In this approach, staff are asked to visit each other's classrooms and look for pre-agreed aspects of practice; in this approach, all observing staff pool what they have learned and give anonymised feedback on the aggregate of their observations to allow the school as a whole to reflect on its work. Such programmes will usually be carried out by agreement with the staff in an individual school. Where peer programmes happen, they should complement any other observation schedules and not result in more than 3 formal observations except on a voluntary basis. 

(3) - Routine management observations
One of the responsibilities of promoted staff is to ensure that learning and teaching is monitored to ensure a good learner experience. As part of this, the best line managers will provide useful feedback and observation that will help the teacher to further reflect and learn. This is slightly more formal and therefore requires some protocols to address any teacher worries:

· The time of the observation should be agreed 5 working days in advance. 

· The focus areas for the observation should be discussed and agreed in advance.

· The line manager should avoid taking notes, working collaboratively as much as possible to create a routine working atmosphere.

· Feedback discussion should take place as soon as possible after the lesson.

As a guideline, the style of observation that is encouraged for Induction Scheme probationers, where an observation might be typically 25 minutes or so, should be used. This should not be a rule however, as the sequence of learning being observed may dictate a longer observation to see all the key parts. This should be by mutual agreement. For example, learners may be leading parts of a lesson and it may be disappointing for them not to have their inputs seen.

Line-management monitoring observations are generally one per term, depending on the monitoring calendar, but not exceeding 3 per year.

(4) - Improvement visits by external staff
Validated Self Evaluation visits or other improvement visits as part of the West Dunbartonshire Improvement Framework will normally include classroom observations. These visits follow a clear protocol as listed here:

· Feedback to the school leadership team will be on the experiences of the learners.

· Individual feedback will not be given to any observed staff as the intention is to gain an overview of the whole school experience for learners. This feedback can be used by the staff for shared whole-school reflection.

· Observers will avoid taking notes and will help with activities and talk to learners where possible and practical.

· Where possible, the best practice is to have two observers visit classes to help moderate the observation and allow discussion about interesting aspects.

(5) - Performance support observations
 From time to time, concerns about a particular teacher’s performance can arise in line with GTCS standards. It is the responsibility of school managers or local authority staff to provide support for teachers in this situation. Normally a period of support will result in the concerns being addressed for the learners’ benefit. Occasionally this will result in competence or capability procedures being initiated. All observations in this category will be down to the management team’s discretion and will be arranged with the teacher directly; this may be separate from any other observation programme in place already.

These support observations can also apply on occasion to an underperforming team; in this case management discretion is allowed in terms of additional observations of teaching.

When this kind of focussed support is being given to individuals or teams, managers must communicate the reasons and specific improvement concerns clearly.

3.0
Feedback and reporting:

Written records of monitoring or observations are made available to the teacher and must not be made available to anyone without the prior consent of the teacher, except where subject to formal procedures. However, a summary of the monitoring or observations can be used to promote good practice.

Any written notes should be as brief as possible and written entirely to help the teacher being observed to reflect effectively on their practice. Reference to relevant GTCS standards can be helpful, although use of a “tick list” is explicitly discouraged. The feedback should be formative and so giving grades would be very unhelpful and should be avoided. Written notes on their own without a conversation to debrief are certainly not the optimal feedback approach; a time should be arranged to hold at least a brief discussion on what was mutually learned as a result of the observation. The “coaching approach” has been recognised by GTCS as a powerful tool for effective developmental conversation and should be used where the skill exists by observers.

4.0       Probationer observation: 

Newly Qualified Teachers who are on the Teacher Induction Scheme will be observed in line with the practice outlined by the General Teaching Council to complete their Probationer Profiles. 

5.0

Summary

Teacher observation is an essential component of teacher learning and of school improvement. The five types of observation listed here are all essential tools in the school-improvement toolkit and the agreed protocols for their use should be adhered to when planning observations. 
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